Russian Roulette The impact of sanctions against Russia on international oil companies

November 2014

Background

The deterioration of Russia's diplomatic relationships with the US and Europe culminating in the introduction of economic sanctions - threatens the commercial viability of a number of alliances between international oil companies (IOCs) including BP, Exxon, Statoil and Eni and Russian state-controlled companies Rosneft and Gazprom. As detailed in our 2013 report *Russian Roulette: International Oil Company Risk in the Russian Arctic,*ⁱ these alliances involve an exchange of IOC technical expertise and capital in return or access to the Russian offshore Arctic. They also rely on long-term political stability and support from Russia in the form of favourable tax incentives and the renewal of licences.

The political situation is fluid and subject to change depending on continuing events in Ukraine. However, even if sanctions are lifted in the near future and diplomatic relations improve, the events of the past several months should raise ongoing concerns about political risk for investors in IOCs in business with Gazprom and Rosneft.

This briefing outlines the main European and US sanctions that impact IOCs operating in Russia. It details the impact of these sanctions on planned joint ventures involving Exxon, Statoil, Eni and Shell. It also examines the unique consequences for BP as a holder of a 19.75% stake in Rosneft resulting from the financial impact of sanctions on Rosneft. Finally. it suggests a number of questions for BP shareholders to ask in assessing risk.

Sanctions

US and EU corporations are barred from providing goods, services or technologyⁱⁱ to Russian deepwater, Arctic offshore or shale oil projects. EU sanctions only prohibit new contracts,ⁱⁱⁱ whereas the US measures cover existing contracts too, with a 2 week wind-down period for prohibited activities.^{iv} US, EU and Norwegian sanctions are targeted specifically at projects "*that have the potential to produce oil*" ^v (US) or "oil exploration and production" (EU and Norway), meaning that purely gas extracting projects such as the paused Shtokman field are not affected.

Rosneft (as well as Gazprom's oil subsidiary, Gazprom Neft) cannot borrow money for more than 90 days on US and Norwegian markets^{vi} and 30 days on EU markets.^{vii}

Igor Sechin (Rosneft CEO and Chairman of Rosneftegaz – Rosneft's controlling shareholder on behalf of the Russian government) is barred from entering the US



ARTS ACTIVISM EDUCATION RESEARCH





REENPEACE

or doing business with US citizens^{viii} – but only in personal capacity rather than as head of Rosneft.

Impact on IOCs

This section outlines the impact of sanctions on key IOCs in Russia.

Rosneft and BP

Rosneft's current CEO Igor Sechin has been described by the *Financial Times* as "*the third man*" in the country (after Putin and Medvedev),^{ix} by *Forbes* as the "*Darth Vader*" of Russian politics,^x and by Russian business daily *Vedomosti* as the second most influential person in Russia after Putin.^{xi} Sechin has been on Rosneft's board since 2004. As of 1 November 2014, the Russian government holds a 69.5% stake in Rosneft via OJSC Rosneftegaz (of which Sechin is chairman), plus a direct stake of 0.00000009% via its state property management agency (which may become a 'golden share' if the company were to be privatised). BP became a 19.75% shareholder in Rosneft in 2012.^{xii}

As Rosneft's largest shareholder after the Russian government, the 2012 deal prescribed BP two seats on Rosneft's board of directors.^{xiii} BP CEO Bob Dudley has taken up one seat. According to Russian business press (*Vedomosti* and *Kommersant*), in March 2014 BP was planning to nominate a second director. Sources close to BP speaking to *Kommersant* said that Rosneft CEO Igor Sechin would not agree to a second BP manager on the board.^{xiv} Indeed, the final list of director candidates did not include a second BP nominee.^{xv} Recent press reports quote Bob Dudley as saying "*There's* even a possibility *BP will have two seats on the Rosneft board next year*"^{xvi} (emphasis added).

BP is a 19.75% shareholder in Rosneft and so is exposed in that capacity to all of the impacts of sanctions on Rosneft, unlike the other IOCs whose exposure is at most limited to the loss of the joint venture (JV).

Exxon was to spend \$3.2bn over 3 years on exploration drilling in the Russian Arctic in a JV with Rosneft. The JV is 33% owned by Exxon and operated and financed by Exxon.^{xvii} Financial sanctions against Rosneft were announced in July;^{xviii} Exxon started drilling on 9 August. The signal to begin drilling, according to Rosneft's press release, was given by President Vladimir Putin by video link.^{xix} The US sanctions targeting Arctic JVs came into force while drilling was underway. Exxon applied for an extension to the two week deadline in order for the well to be made secure, during which time the drillers hit oil.^{xx} Exxon cannot recommence exploration while sanctions are in place. Oxford Institute of Energy studies estimated the cost of the one well drilled to be \$600-\$700 million, dubbing it "one of *the most expensive ever drilled in the history of the global oil industry.*"^{xxi} According to company announcements at the time the JV was signed, the final investment decision on Kara Sea drilling was expected to be made in 2016 or 2017. If this deadline is missed owing to sanctions, the JV may lose its exploration license if it is not renewed.

Statoil intends to drill six wildcat wells between 2016 and 2021 as part of its JV with Rosneft (33% owned by Statoil and operated and financed by Statoil). The Norwegian government has introduced sanctions similar to those of the EU, prohibiting Norwegian companies from providing services and technologies to Arctic offshore, shale oil and deepwater oil projects in Russia. These exclude obligations under contracts concluded before 16 August 2014 for technologies and 11 October 2014 for services.^{xxii} This would prevent drilling on Statoil and Rosneft's Russian projects if a contract for drilling services has not yet been signed. Statoil has issued a holding statement saying it was "reviewing" joint projects with Rosneft to comply with sanctions.^{xxiii}

Eni intends to drill two exploration wells in 2015-2016 in a block it shares with Rosneft in the Black Sea, and two wells in 2020-2021 in a block it shares with Rosneft in the Arctic (JV 33% owned by Eni and operated and financed by Eni except works outside of license obligations).^{xxiv} If drilling is prevented by sanctions, the JV may lose its exploration licenses if they are not renewed.

Shell and Gazprom have paused their shale oil exploration JV.^{xxv} The two companies were also in negotiation on an Arctic offshore exploration JV, but sanctions prevent any such deal proceeding.

Financial impact on Rosneft

If sanctions continue, Rosneft may find itself unable to meet its debt obligations as well as its capex plans in the medium to long term.

Rosneft is \$55bn in debt^{xxvi} and extraction rates from its older Siberian fields are declining: the company's overall extraction rates have reached the lowest level since buying TNK-BP.^{xxvii} Rosneft needs to invest more than \$21bn annually until 2017 to launch new fields and upgrade refineries.^{xxviii} It is obliged to repay \$12bn by end of 2014 and \$17bn more next year^{xxix} to consortiums of Western banks^{xxx} to fulfil its obligations under the acquisition of TNK-BP. Normally Rosneft would generate a large proportion of its cashflow through prepay deals: i.e. a lender pays the company a bulk sum and oil supplies are used as collateral. While the impact of sanctions on prepay deals is unclear, experts surveyed by the *Financial Times* argue that Western banks will be unlikely to finance any new prepays to Rosneft.^{xxxi}

In responding to these potentially significant financial impacts, Rosneft first sought funds from the Russian government. Rosneft requested \$48.8bn from the Russian state's National Welfare Fund (which secures the country's state pensions).xxxii The request is under discussion in Russia's finance and energy ministries.xxxiii According to energy ministry announcements, Rosneft is requesting the funds to cover its investment plans. However, analysts surveyed in the Russian press suggest the money would actually be used to cover Rosneft's debt.xxxiv Secondly, Rosneft is cutting costs. Kommersant business daily reported that Rosneft's Moscow headquarters would see staff cuts of up to 25 percent from the current 4,000 workforce in September. Rosneft fired two senior managers (vice-presidents), allegedly in relation to mismanagement of the VNHK refining subsidiary, but media commentators contextualised the decision within the need for cost cutting. xxxv Thirdly, Rosneft has sued the EU over financial sanctions.xxxvi A commentator for the Russian business news website Slon argued that while the court case is unlikely to lift the sanctions, Rosneft is 'saving face' by declaring that the sanctions are unlawful.xxxvii Finally, Rosneft may use prepay deals with Chinese companies and loans from Chinese banks to plug its financial gaps.xxxviii A Rosneft source told Reuters the company had enough liquidity to last the next 12-18 months due to credit lines offered by the Chinese state oil company CNPC. The same source told Reuters: "We are planning to cut debt further without reducing capex. We need to maintain huge investments to launch new East Siberian fields. After 2017 capex will drop."xxxix Financial risk is therefore potentially significant if the sanctions stay for longer than 18 months.

Impact on Rosneft's Arctic plans

If sanctions persist, it is questionable whether Rosneft can continue exploratory Arctic drilling. The company lacks both the capital and the technical expertise to do so; as explored in *Russian Roulette*, the JVs with Exxon, Statoil and ENI are all financed and likely to be operated by the Western partner. On 21 October 2014 Rosneft issued a plea to the Russian government to revise the terms of 60 of the exploration licenses carried by the firm - including offshore licenses - due to

the impacts of sanctions and the loss of Exxon as a partner, according to energy minister Sergei Donskoi.xi

In this context it should be a source of concern for BP shareholders that Rosneft CEO Igor Sechin was quoted as saying in response to Exxon's exclusion from the Arctic JV by the sanctions: "We will continue drilling in any case, on our own, always and everywhere. If partners can take part - that's good, if they can't - we will carry on alone."xii

According to reports in the Russian press, Gazprom - the country's second largest oil and gas corporation, and also state-controlled - has offered to assist Rosneft's Arctic drilling.^{xiii} Whether the offer of support from Gazprom is serious or not, it is not one BP should allow to be considered given Gazprom's offshore drilling safety record. In 2011, a rig commissioned by Gazprom subsidiary Gazflot to drill in icy Okhotsk Sea waters capsized and sank during towing, killing 53 out of 67 crew. Gazflot had continued drilling outside of the approved season and without carrying out all necessary assessments.^{xiii} Further details and other cases are outlined in *Russian Roulette*.

Political Risk

Frontier projects in icy waters are likely to have longer development times than large scale extraction projects elsewhere. To profit from operations in Russian Arctic waters, the IOCs would need to maintain both stable terms with their Russian partner companies and government support in the form of tax breaks and renewed licenses for extraction for several decades (beyond 2030). The current sanctions demonstrate that Russia's overall political stability and international standing are additional factors in ensuring multi-decade certainty of access for IOCs to the Russian offshore Arctic.

In the short to medium term, BP as Rosneft's shareholder risks negative backlash from any perceived connection between Rosneft and seemingly politically motivated actions against other Russian companies. Rosneft's elevation to a leading global oil company has controversial origins in the acquisition of the assets of Yukos. Indeed the fallout from that event continues with former Yukos shareholders suing the Russian state for \$50bn damages.^{xliv}

In this context BP and its shareholders might wish to pay particular attention to recent events involving another Russian oil company.

In September 2014, Vladimir Yevtushenkov - controlling shareholder of Sistema Holding, which in turn controls Russian oil company Bashneft - was arrested on charges of theft and laundering of Bashneft shares and put under house arrest. Unlike ex-Yukos owner Mikhail Khodorkovsky, who spent eight years in prison for a tax fraud conviction widely believed to be politically motivated,^{xiv} Yevtushenkov is understood to be loyal to Putin's rule.^{xivi} Khodorkovsky, among other commentators, believe the arrest to be politically motivated. In an interview to *Vedomosti* business paper, Khodorkhovsky suggested that Rosneft CEO Igor Sechin's wish to take over Bashneft was linked to Yevtushenkov's case.^{xivii} A Moscow court ordered the state seizure of Sistema's stake in Bashneft on 30 October 2014.^{xiviii}

Regardless of Rosneft's alleged involvement in the case of Bashneft, the prosecution of Yevtushenkov shows that oil business operations in Russia are subject to arbitrary intervention by the state.

Questions for investors to ask BP

Given that it was presented to shareholders as a key term of the share acquisition in Rosneft, why has BP not yet appointed a second director to the board of Rosneft and when in 2015 does BP expect to confirm the appointment of its second appointee?

Given the contribution made by Rosneft's performance to BP's earnings, what is the anticipated financial impact on BP in the next two quarters of the current sanctions?

BP has taken a more cautious approach to offshore Arctic drilling than its peers. What is BP's reaction to Igor Sechin's comments regarding Rosneft potentially continuing this high-risk activity without Exxon?

How is BP using its influence to ensure that Rosneft does not acquire any assets appropriated in controversial circumstances, e.g. assets belonging to Bashneft?

Conclusion

Political risk in Russia - in the form of extensive sanctions aimed specifically at the oil sector - presents clear risks to a number of international companies with strategic objectives in that country. For BP, the potential exposure to the as yet unquantified financial impact on Rosneft is greater owing to its position as a significant minority shareholder. It's vital that investors in IOCs attempt to assess the financial risks of the current political situation. With Exxon prohibited from operating in the Kara Sea, BP and its shareholders should also seek urgent clarification regarding Rosneft's financial and technical capacity to drill without Exxon.

About ShareAction

ShareAction (Fairshare Educational Foundation) is a registered charity that promotes responsible investment practices by pension providers and fund managers. ShareAction believes that responsible investment helps to safeguard investments as well as securing environmental and social benefits.

Contact

Louise Rouse Director of Campaigns and Engagement ShareAction louise.rouse@shareaction.org

Disclaimer

Neither ShareAction, Greenpeace UK nor Platform are an investment advisor, and none make any representation regarding the advisability of investing in any particular company or investment fund or vehicle. A decision to invest in any such investment fund or entity should not be made in reliance on any of the statements set forth in the investor briefing. While the organisations have obtained information believed to be reliable, they shall not be liable for any claims or losses of any nature in connection with information contained in such document, including but not limited to, lost profits or punitive or consequential damages.

The opinions expressed in this publication are based on the documents specified in the end notes. We encourage readers to read those documents. Online links accessed 26 November 2014. All documents in Russian were reviewed by a native Russian speaker. Fairshare Educational Foundation is a company limited by guarantee registered in England and Wales number 05013662 (registered address 16 Crucifix Lane, London, SE1 3JW) and a registered charity number 1117244.

Endnotes

i | Greenpeace UK, Platform London, ShareAction, *Russian Roulette: International oil company risk in the Russian Arctic* (2013). <u>http://platformlondon.org/p-publications/russian-roulette-arctic-jv-rosneft-gazprom/</u> ii | US Government, *Federal Register* / Vol. 79, No. 151: 3, August 6, 2014. <u>www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-08-06/pdf/2014-18579.pdf</u>

US Office of Foreign Assets Control, *Directive 4 Under Executive Order 13662*, September 12, 2014. <u>http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Documents/eo13662_directive4.pdf</u>

Official Journal of the European Union, Council Regulation (EU) No 833/2014, July 31, 2014. <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32014R0833&from=EN</u>

Official Journal of the European Union, Council Regulation (EU) No 960/2014, September 8, 2014. <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32014R0960&from=EN</u>

iii | "The prohibitions [on services] shall be without prejudice to the execution of an obligation arising from a contract or a framework agreement concluded before 12 September 2014 or ancillary contracts necessary for the execution of such contracts." *Official Journal of the European Union*, Council Regulation (EU) No 960/2014, September 8, 2014. <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32014R0 960&from=EN</u>

With respect to export of prohibited goods, exceptions may be granted where the export contract was concluded before 1 August 2014 *Official Journal of the European Union*, Council Regulation (EU) No 833/2014, July 31, 2014. <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32014R0833&f rom=EN</u>

iv | Departement of the Treasury, Office of Foreign Asset Control, *Executive Order 13662 of March 20, 2014 Blocking Property of Additional Persons Contributing to the Situation in Ukraine*, September 12, 2014. http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Documents/ukraine_gl2.pdf

v | US Office of Foreign Assets Control, *Directive 4 Under Executive Order 13662*, September 12, 2014. <u>http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Documents/eo13662_directive4.pdf</u>

US Government, *Federal Register /* Vol. 79, No. 151: 3, August 6, 2014. <u>www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-08-06/pdf/2014-18579.pdf</u> (the latter includes two references to "potential to produce oil or gas", however presumption of denial for licensing only applies to projects with "potential to produce oil")

vi | US Treasury, *Sectoral Sanctions Identification List*, 12 September 2014 <u>www.treasury.gov/ofac/</u> <u>downloads/ssi/ssi.pdf</u>. Norwegian Foreign Ministry, *Forskrift om endring i forskrift om restriktive tiltak vedrørende handlinger som undergraver eller truer Ukrainas territorielle integritet, suverenitet, uavhengighet og stabilitet*, 10 October 2014 <u>https://lovdata.no/dokument/LTI/forskrift/2014-10-10-1278</u> vii | Official Journal of the European Union, Council Regulation (EU) No 960/2014, September 8, 2014.

http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32014R0960&from=EN

viii | Departement of the Treasury, Announcement Of Additional Treasury Sanctions On Russian Government Officials And Entities, April 28, 2014. <u>http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/</u> Pages/jl2369.aspx

US Federal Register, *Executive Order 13661 - Blocking Property of Additional Persons Contributing to the Situation in Ukraine*, March 19, 2014. <u>http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-03-19/pdf/2014-06141.pdf</u> ix | Clover, C., Gardner, D., Belton, C., "Russia: the third man," *Financial Times*, June 21, 2010. <u>http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/3123c7a4-7d68-11df-a0f5-00144feabdc0.html</u>

x | Brown, H., "Igor Sechin: the Kremlin's oil man," *Forbes*, November 11, 2009. <u>http://www.forbes.</u> <u>com/2009/11/09/igor-sechin-rosneft-leadership-power-09-oil.html</u>

xi | http://www.vedomosti.ru/library/news/1541119/pervyj_vozle_putina

xii | Swint, B., "Rosneft to Buy TNK-BP for \$55BIn in 3rd-biggest Oil Deal," *Bloomberg*, October 22, 2012 <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-10-22/rosneft-to-buy-tnk-bp-for-55-billion-in-third-biggest-oil-deal.</u> <u>html</u>

xiii | BP & Rosneft, *BP and Rosneft - Committed to Russia's energy future* (2013), 8. <u>www.bp.com/content/</u> <u>dam/bp/pdf/BP_and_Rosneft.pdf</u>

xiv | Melnikov, K. "Экс-канцлеру нальют "Роснефти", *Kommersant*, March 4, 2014 <u>http://www.kommersant.ru/doc/2422322</u>

xv | Smirnov, S. "Чемезова и Костина в совете директоров «Роснефти» сменят Акимов и Бокарев", *Vedomosti* March 6, 2014 <u>http://www.vedomosti.ru/companies/news/23696271/v-sovete-direktorov-rosnefti-budut-dve-zameny</u>

xvi | French, D., "BP CEO says committed to Rosneft investment, no sale plans," *Reuters*, November 10, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/11/10/us-bp-rosneft-idUSKCN0IU1DL20141110</u>

xvii | Busvine, D., "Exxon, Rosneft unveil \$500 billion offshore venture," *Reuters*, April 19, 2012. <u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/2012/04/18/us-exxon-rosneft-idUSBRE83H0UE20120418</u>

xviii | Schneyer, J., McAllister, E., "U.S. sanctions set to slow Rosneft's dollar debt, not oil deals," *Reuters*, July 17, 2014. <u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/2014/07/17/uk-ukraine-crisis-sanctions-rosneft-idUKKBN0FM09C20140717</u>

xix | News room, "Rosneft and ExxonMobil Start Drilling in the Kara Sea," *Rosneft*, <u>http://www.rosneft.com/</u> <u>news/pressrelease/09082014.html</u> (August 9, 2014)

xx | Farchy, J., Crooks, E., "Rosneft and ExxonMobil strike oil in Arctic well," *Financial Times*, September 27, 2014. <u>http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/d667e26c-457e-11e4-9b71-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3JVBy8PCd</u>

xxi | Henderson, J. *The Prospects and Challenges for Arctic Oil Development* (2014) The Oxford Institute for Energy Studies p.32 <u>http://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/WPM-56.pdf</u>

xxii | Utenriksdepartementet, *Forskrift om endring i forskrift om restriktive tiltak vedrørende handlinger som undergraver eller truer Ukrainas territorielle integritet, suverenitet, uavhengighet og stabilitet*, October 10, 2014. <u>https://lovdata.no/dokument/LTI/forskrift/2014-10-10-1278</u>

xxiii | Statoil, "Statoil: 2014 Third Quarter Results," *Nasdaq - GlobeNewswire*, October 29, 2014. <u>http://globenewswire.com/news-release/2014/10/29/677431/10105034/en/Statoil-2014-Third-quarter-results.</u> <u>html#sthash.yCs1vlqL.dpuf</u>

xxiv | Press Releases, "Rosneft and Eni Sign Agreement to Finance Geological Exploration Works at Three Offshore Russian License Blocks," *Rosneft*, <u>www.rosneft.com/news/pressrelease/eni_all_press_releases/</u> (July 23, 2012).

xxv | Farchy, J., Crooks, E., "Shell suspends Russian shale oil venture with Gazprom Neft," *Financial Times*, October 3, 2014. <u>http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/fc99206c-4b10-11e4-b1be-00144feab7de.html</u>

xxvi | Walker, S., "Rosneft struggles to grow as sanctions hit Russia's oil champion," *Reuters*, September 9, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/09/ukraine-crisis-russia-rosneft-idUSL5N0R913F20140909</u>

xxvii | Golovina, E., "Добыча газа в России за три квартала упала на 4,5%", *Slon.Ru*, October 2, 2014 <u>http://slon.ru/fast/economics/dobycha-gaza-v-rossii-za-tri-kvartala-upala-na-4-5-1165405.xhtml</u>

xxviii | Zhdannikov, D., "Rosneft struggles to grow as sanctions hit Russia's oil champion," *Reuters*, September 9, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/09/us-ukraine-crisis-russia-rosneft-idUSKBN0H40HA20140909</u>

xxix | Zhdannikov, D., "Rosneft struggles to grow as sanctions hit Russia's oil champion," *Reuters*, September 9, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/09/us-ukraine-crisis-russia-rosneft-idUSKBN0H40HA20140909</u>

xxx | News Room, "Rosneft Obtains Financing to Acquire from BP 50% in TNK-BP, "*Rosneft*, <u>http://www.rosneft.com/news/financial/241220122.html</u> (December 24, 2012).

Webb, T., "Bank loan helps Rosneft to close in on deal for TNK-BP," *The Times*, February 13, 2013. <u>http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/business/industries/naturalresources/article3686297.ece</u>

xxxi | http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/cdc3604e-0e53-11e4-a1ae-00144feabdc0.html

xxxii | Bush, J., "Russia says ready to help Rosneft and Novatek from wealth fund –Interfax," *Reuters*, September 13, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/13/russia-wealthfund-rosneft-idUSL5N0RE0B420140913</u>

хххііі | "Сечин: «Роснефть» готова освоить 2 трлн из Фонда национального благосостояния", *Novaya Gazeta*, November 12, 2014. <u>http://www.novayagazeta.ru/news/1689261.html</u>

xxxiv | Topalov, A., Kalachikhina, Ju. "ФНБ на всех не хватит", *Gazeta.Ru*, 22 October 2014 <u>http://www.gazeta.ru/business/2014/10/22/6271465.shtml</u>

xxxv | Sennikov, E., "«Роснефть» уволит двух вице-президентов», *Slon.Ru*, October 15, 2014 <u>http://slon.</u> <u>ru/fast/russia/rosneft-uvolit-dvukh-vitse-prezidentov-1171336.xhtml</u>, Mel'nikov, K. ""Роснефть" меняет топменеджеров", *Kommersant*, October 15, 2014 <u>http://kommersant.ru/doc/2589786</u>

xxxvi | Hille, K., "Russia takes EU to court over Ukraine sanctions," *Financial Times*, October 16, 2014. <u>http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/8e460fe4-5547-11e4-b750-00144feab7de.html</u>

xxxvii | Gololobov, D., "Бесполезное дело «Роснефти»", *Slon.Ru*, October 15, 2014 <u>http://slon.ru/</u> <u>economics/bespoleznoe_delo_rosnefti-1171888.xhtml</u>

xxxviii | Endo, R. "Как Россия уходит от санкций: Россия и Китай подписали соглашение о валютных свопах", Sankei Shimbun in translation by *InoSMI.Ru*, October 17, 2014 <u>http://inosmi.ru/fareast/20141017/223731894.html</u>

xxxix | Zhdannikov, D., "Rosneft struggles to grow as sanctions hit Russia's oil champion," *Reuters*, September 9, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/09/ukraine-crisis-russia-rosneft-</u>

idUSL5N0R913F20140909

xl | Serov, M. "«Роснефть» просит изменить условия 60 лицензий, в том числе из-за санкций", October 21, 2014, <u>http://www.vedomosti.ru/companies/news/35033531/rosneft-prosit-izmenit-usloviya-60-licenzij-v-tom-chisle-iz#ixzz3Go32pC3V</u>

xli | Kiselyova, M., "Russia's Rosneft will continue drilling in Arctic – CEO," *Reuters*, October 24, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/10/24/ukraine-crisis-rosneft-arctic-idUSL6N0SJ0TG20141024</u>

xlii | ITAR-Tass, "Russia's Gazprom ready to help oil giant Rosneft with Arctic drilling — media," October 7, 2014. <u>http://en.itar-tass.com/economy/753076</u>

xliii | See Greenpeace UK, Platform London, ShareAction, *Russian Roulette: International oil company risk in the Russian Arctic* (2013). <u>http://platformlondon.org/p-publications/russian-roulette-arctic-jv-rosneft-gazprom/</u> for more detail.

xliv | Davies, M., Stubbs, J., Escritt, T., "Court orders Russia to pay \$50 billion for seizing Yukos assets," *Reuters*, July 28, 2014. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/07/28/us-russia-yukos-idUSKBN0FW0TP20140728</u>

xlv | Marshall, S., "Mikhail Khodorkovsky: Criminal or Political Prisoner (or both)?" *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, May 7, 2012. <u>http://csis.org/blog/mikhail-khodorkovsky-criminal-or-political-prisoner-or-both</u>

Belton, C., "Plea to end Khodorkovsky's 'persecution," *Financial Times*, December 14, 2010. <u>http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/72e313e8-06ed-11e0-8c29-00144feabdc0.html</u>

Kasyan, A. "20 key dates in the Yukos affair", *Forbes Russian edition*, December 20, 2013, <u>http://www.forbes.ru/sobytiya-photogallery/85472-20-glavnyh-dat-v-dele-yukosa/photo/2</u>

xlvi | Tsukanov, I. "Как лояльность власти не уберегла Владимира Евтушенкова", *Vedomosti*, September 22, 2014

<u>http://www.vedomosti.ru/opinion/news/33685201/vladimir-evtushenkov</u>, Simonov, К. "Евтушенков — абсолютно лояльный человек", *The New Times*, September 22, 2014 <u>http://www.newtimes.ru/articles/</u> <u>detail/87430/</u>

xlvii | Mukhametshina, E. "Ходорковский об аресте Евтушенкова: «Я вижу в этом полную потерю управления со стороны президента»", *Vedomosti*, September 16, 2014 <u>http://www.vedomosti.ru/companies/news/33494281/hodorkovskij-ob-areste-evtushenkova-ya-vizhu-v-etom-polnuyu#ixzz3HdpESNgb</u>

xlviii | Golubkova, K., Soldatkin, V., "Russian court postpones ruling on Bashneft shares to Oct. 30," *Reuters*, October 23, 2014. <u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/2014/10/23/russia-bashneft-ruling-idUKL6N0SI1DE20141023</u>





